PLYMOUTH BOARD OF SELECTMEN

Tuesday, November 17, 2009

Town Hall Mayflower Room

The Selectmen held a meeting on Tuesday, November 17, 2009 at 7:00 p.m. at Town Hall in the Mayflower Room. 

Present: 

Richard J. Quintal, Jr., Chairman 

David F. Malaguti, Vice Chairman
Daniel “Butch” Machado, Jr.

John T. Mahoney, Jr.

William P. Hallisey, Jr.

Melissa Arrighi, Acting Town Manager

Call to Order

Chairman Quintal called the meeting to order at 7:05 p.m. and led the audience in the Pledge of Allegiance. 
He then called for a moment of silence to honor Benjamin Sherman, Plymouth resident and Sergeant in the United States Army, who lost is life in service to his country while trying to rescue a fallen comrade in Afghanistan.  

At the close of the moment of silence, Chairman Quintal noted that the Board was not scheduled to meet on November 24, 2009 and, on behalf of the Board, he wished Plymouth’s citizens a Happy Thanksgiving.

Chairman Quintal then took the evening’s agenda items out of order to hear Transportation & Roadway Improvements, first.

Transportation & Roadway Improvements

Plymouth Rock Studios

Bill Wynne of Plymouth Rock Studios (“PRS”) introduced the presentation on planned transportation improvements at the Route 3 / Clark Road Interchange that relate to the proposed motion picture studio project off Clark Road.  
Before discussing the transportation improvements, Mr. Wynne took a moment to address recent developments and news articles regarding PRS’s efforts to secure project financing and the future of the multi-million dollar studio complex venture.   Mr. Wynne assured the Selectmen that PRS continues to seek funding and move forth with its plans.
Jeffrey Dirk, P.E. of Vanasse & Associates, Inc. explained to the Board that his engineering firm has prepared a Project Need Form to request that the proposed roadway improvements for the Route 3 / Clark Road Interchange be eligible for State and/or Federal funding.   In order to be eligible, he said, the project must be included on the State Transportation Roadway Improvement Program (“STIP”) list.   

Mr. Dirk defined the need for the roadway improvements and discussed the design alternatives that have been reviewed by the Planning Board and representatives from the State.  Funding for the proposed improvements, he noted, will not come from the Town nor interfere with any of the Town’s other roadway projects.    

Mr. Dirk fielded some brief questions from the Board regarding the project’s design and any subsequent land takings the layout may require.   Upon inquiry by Chairman Quintal, the Town’s Acting DPW Director, David Gould, stated the DPW’s recommendation that the Board authorize PRS to submit the Project Need Form for State / Federal funding.
On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board voted to (a) submit a letter of support stating the need for the roadway improvements at the Route 3 / Clark Road Interchange and requesting the placement of the project on the STIP, and (b) authorize PRS to submit a Project Need Form for said project on behalf of the Town.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.

Public Comment

Karen Buechs spoke in favor of PRS and the proposed studio project, and she expressed confidence in the PRS management team’s ability to bring their vision to reality.    
Vice Chairman Malaguti chose to speak under public comment about the news media’s apparent attempts to create controversy over the studio’s inability—up to this point—to secure funding for the project.   He noted that he will remain cautiously optimistic about the success of the project, because it will bring jobs and a boost to the local economy.  If, for some reason, it does not succeed, he said, Plymouth will survive and move on.

Dick Silva expressed his support of the PRS management team and the proposed project.

Chairman Quintal noted that he remains supportive of the project and believes that it will be good for the local economy.   Despite the difficulty in identifying funding in the current economic climate, he said, PRS has kept the Town informed and apprised of its progress all along.   Seeing no further public comment, Chairman Quintal wished the PRS team well and called for a five minute break to prepare for the next hearing.
Public Hearing: Addition of Underground Fuel Storage

Chairman Quintal reconvened the meeting at 7:39 p.m. and opened a public hearing to consider an application from Cumberland Farms, Inc., 150-152 Samoset Street, to add 8,000 gallons of Underground Storage (Diesel) to its already existing 24,000 gallons of Underground Storage (Gasoline), bringing the total amount of Underground Storage to 32,000 gallons.  Notice of this hearing was given in accordance with Chapter 148 of the Massachusetts general Laws, and those wishing to be heard on the matter were encouraged to attend.  
Chairman Quintal noted receipt of the petitioner’s request to continue the hearing to December 1, 2009.  On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board voted to continue the Underground Storage hearing for Cumberland Farms to December 1, 2009, at a time to be determined.  Voted 5-0-0, continued as noted.

Return to Transportation & Roadway Improvements

Wareham Road Corridor

John Toohig of A.D. Makepeace introduced a request (similar to that of Plymouth Rock Studios’ request presented earlier) related to transportation improvements along the Wareham Road corridor, with the goal of making the roadway project eligible for State and Federal funding.   Mr. Toohig explained that reconstruction of the Wareham Road corridor is central to A.D. Makepeace’s River Run development, hence the request that the project be placed on the State Transportation Roadway Improvement Program (“STIP”) list.   

Mr. Dirk of Vanasse & Associates, Inc. outlined the drainage and alignment issues along Wareham Road and described the proposed improvements.  He noted that Wareham Road is the fundamental route for mutual aid and emergency response between Plymouth and Wareham.   Improvements to drainage and shoulder areas, Mr. Dirk said, will reduce the Town’s expenditures on maintaining the roadway.  Lastly, Mr. Dirk reviewed the various phases of the project and responded to some brief questions from the Selectmen regarding pavement width and project cost 
On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board voted to (a) submit a letter of support stating the need for the roadway improvements to the Wareham Road Corridor and requesting the placement of the project on the STIP, and (b) authorize A.D. Makepeace to submit a Project Need Form for said project on behalf of the Town.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.

Change of Hours for Town Hall

Acting Town Manager Melissa Arrighi introduced a proposal to change the hours of operation at Town Hall.   With State tax revenues and local receipts on the decline, she said, staff has made concerted efforts to identify various ways to reduce costs, retain jobs, and maintain public services.   Ms. Arrighi reported that, from discussions with union representatives, a proposal for cost savings through the modification of Town Hall’s hours of operation came forth.

Ms. Arrighi discussed the proposal to extend evening hours at Town Hall, Monday through Thursday, while closing the building on Fridays.  The change of hours, she explained, is both a response to requests from the public that Town Hall remain open later as well as an effort to capture cost savings through reduced energy use and overtime costs.  Ms. Arrighi offered a conservative estimate of $15,000 in savings for Town Hall utility costs over a one year period.  Overtime costs will be tracked, she noted, to determine any savings realized through the change in the way overtime hours are calculated (as a result of the proposal). 

Ms. Arrighi made note that a similar change in Town Hall operating hours was attempted years ago by a former Town Manager, but it was discontinued due to employee objection.  This time, she said, the Unions have exhibited majority support for the measure, due in part to their understanding that a reduction in overall costs can save jobs and maintain services.

Ms. Arrighi described the proposal as a progressive approach to cost savings that will satisfy residents who must often rearrange their work schedules to conduct business at Town Hall.   The new schedule is also environmentally friendly, she said, as it reduces energy use and alleviates commuting pressures.  Ms. Arrighi asked for the Board’s approval of the following new hours of operation for Town Hall, effective January 1, 2010:

Monday 
7:30 a.m. - 5:00 p.m.

Tuesday 
7:30 a.m. - 7:00 p.m.

Wednesday 
7:30 a.m. - 5:00 p.m.

Thursday 
7:30 a.m. - 5:00 p.m.

Friday 

Closed

The Board posed questions to Ms. Arrighi regarding the proposed schedule.   In response, Ms. Arrighi explained that employees will still be required to complete their regular work hours (37.5 hours for some union positions, 40.0 for others), only, now, within a four-day time frame.   For those employees who may find that the new hours do not fit their schedule, she said, an option for the voluntary reduction of work hours has been given.   Ms. Arrighi noted that Tuesday was chosen for the latest hours of operation because the Board of Selectmen consistently meets on Tuesdays evenings—the lights will already be on and the building will be heated/cooled.  
Selectman Hallisey expressed concern that parking will be scarce at Town Hall on Tuesday evenings with customers and meeting attendees competing for spaces.   Chairman Quintal questioned the true cost savings of the measure and stated his belief that Town Hall-based staff should not always be the only employees called upon to make concessions that will save the taxpayers money.  Vice Chairman Malaguti acknowledged the benefit that extended evening hours will provide to citizens who work out of town and cannot get to Town Hall to conduct business before closing time.   Selectman Machado commented that it may be better to schedule the late evening hours on a night when there is the least amount of regular weekly activity, to alleviate parking issues.  Chairman Quintal and Selectman Mahoney both asked to hear feedback from Town employees.

Town employees Pam Borgatti and Kathy Rebell of the OPEIU Union addressed the Board to confirm that a majority of their union supports the schedule change.   Ms. Borgatti explained that she encounters many citizens who arrive at Town Hall after 4:30 p.m., only to be frustrated that offices are closed and they cannot conduct their business.   Ms. Rebell noted that employees will continue to follow the current parking protocol that is intended to provide available parking in front of the building for customers. 
Chairman Quintal opened the discussion to public comment.  
Keven Joyce complimented the professional staff at Town Hall but noted that he does not support the proposed schedule change.  He discussed his own survey of other communities and noted that those municipalities that offer late hours on one evening remain open for a half day on Fridays.   He acknowledged the Acting Town Manager’s efforts to reduce costs but expressed his opinion that closing on Fridays is not the right solution. 
Kevin Doyle expressed concern about how the extension of evening hours will affect the Building Department’s inspection schedule.  
Jennifer Nicholas stated that she favors the addition of later evening hours, which, she said, will enable residents to conduct business after hours and visit various committee and board meetings.  

Alan Zanotti cautioned the Board that, if the public does not favor the new hours, management will have to negotiate the retroactive change with unions.  Ms. Arrighi responded that management can move beyond an impasse with a union and make changes, so long as it has followed the impact bargaining process. 

Members of the Board shared some closing thoughts on the proposal.  Selectman Hallisey reiterated his concern regarding parking availability during the evening when the streets are dark.  Chairman Quintal asserted his preference that Department Heads be available on Fridays, in the event they are needed.

Vice Chairman Malaguti made a motion to approve the new hours of operation at Town Hall, as proposed by the Acting Town Manager.  Selectman Machado seconded the motion, and the Board voted 3-2 in favor.  Chairman Quintal and Selectman Hallisey cast the opposing votes. 
Ms. Arrighi noted that she will gather feedback from the public and work with the School Department to provide for additional parking at the school on Tuesday evenings.
Town Manager’s Report

FY11 Budget Guidelines – Ms. Arrighi reported that she and the Finance Director recently discussed the FY2011 budget, at length, motivated by concerns regarding the decline in State funding and local receipts.   She discussed plans to initiate the budget development process, and she outlined budget guidelines and revenue assumptions.   Departments have been instructed, she said, to build their budgets with a 2% reduction from the previous year’s numbers and include an impact statement regarding potential staff or service losses.   Preliminary budgets will be due to the finance Department by November 25, 2009, Ms. Arrighi explained, in order to prepare a budget message and presentation for the Board by the end of January.

Fire Towers at the State Forest – Ms. Arrighi noted that, in response to an inquiry from Chairman Quintal, the Town Manager’s Office made contact with representatives from the State’s Department of Conservation & Recreation (“DCR”) to discuss fire control in the Myles Standish State Forest.  DCR reported that the State Forest fire towers are manned by seasonal employees and are not traditionally staffed during this time of year, she said, and assurances were made that fire detection will remain consistent during the appropriate seasons.   Ms. Arrighi speculated that concerns about reduced staffing in the State Forest may have arisen from the elimination of several of DCR’s fire patrolman positions as a result of budget cuts.  DCR recently received a two-year, $1.9 million dollar grant for wildfire mitigation, she said, enabling DCR to restore six of the nine positions cut, including some from the Myles Standish unit.  

Proposal Pertaining to 158 Water Street
Attorney Robert Betters, representing 158 Water Street, LLC, presented a proposal for a collaborative undertaking between his client and the DPW at the intersection of Water Street, South Park Avenue, and Town Wharf.    Attorney Betters explained that 158 Water Street, LLC is poised to develop its property at 158 Water Street, and his client is amenable to funding a portion of roadway/traffic improvements at the abutting intersection in return for dedicated parking for its private property.
Mr. Gould explained that 158 Water Street, LLC’s proposal is consistent with the DPW’s goals of improving traffic and pedestrian safety at the intersection/roundabout.  Though the proposed plan will result in a loss of approximately six public parking spaces, he said, the potential for improved pedestrian access is worthy of further exploration.  Mr. Gould referred the Board to the design plan provided by Michael Vogel (owner of 158 Water Street, LLC) and an accompanying Town-generated computer model demonstrating the ability for large and trailered vehicles to negotiate the roundabout, without obstruction.

Attorney Betters provided a brief description of the three-story structure his client intends to build at the site—housing hotel accommodations, residential units, and retail shops—which, he said, will be a positive economic and aesthetic investment into Plymouth’s waterfront.

Vice Chairman Malaguti noted his opposition to the loss of public parking spaces for the benefit of a private development, and he questioned what the Town would gain from such a collaboration.  Selectman Machado expressed concern about the ability of large and trailered vehicles to negotiate the roundabout if the proposed redesign plans are carried out.

Selectman Hallisey said he would be open to considering the proposed loss of spaces, if the development will be of economic benefit to the downtown/waterfront district.  Chairman Quintal questioned the proposed height of the structure and what affect it would have on other development proposals for the waterfront.   Selectman Mahoney noted that he would defer to the Plymouth Growth & Development Corporation’s (“PGDC”) assessment of the parking space component.
Attorney Betters reiterated that the DPW’s computer model of turning radii for vehicles at the rotary / intersection demonstrates the ability for large vehicles to negotiate the turn without obstruction.   His client’s proposed facility will likely exceed the Town’s 35’ height restriction by five feet, he noted, thus triggering a special permit process. 
Alan Zanotti, secretary of the PGDC, addressed the Board regarding the proposal, noting his belief that the PGDC should have an opportunity to comment on the matter before any further decisions are made regarding parking spaces.   By his count, he said, eight parking spaces would be affected by the proposed roundabout redesign, and studies have shown an existing parking shortage in the downtown/waterfront district.  Mr. Zanotti questioned the benefit of taking public property and giving it to a private developer.
Mr. Gould stated that the DPW will ask for further commitment from 158 Water Street, LLC before moving forward with any collaborative plans.   Ms. Arrighi noted the apparent consensus of the Board to direct the DPW to conduct further discussion with 158 Water Street, LLC’s on the proposal for the redesign of the Water Street roundabout/intersection.

Licenses

One Day Liquor License

· Our House Services (Jim Yasinski, 40 Russell Street) requested two (2) One Day Wine & Malt licenses for wine tasting dinners to be held from 6:00 p.m. to 11:00 p.m. on November 20 and 21, 2009.  Liquor liability is in place.

On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board approved two (2) One Day Wine & Malt licenses (as outlined above) for Our House Services / Jim Yasinski.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.
Vehicle for Hire (New)

· Plimoth Transportation, Inc. d/b/a Mayflower Taxi (166 Gunners Exchange Road) applied for one (1) new Vehicle Permit – Taxi:
· 1997  Ford Explorer (vehicle has been inspected)
On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board approved one (1) new Vehicle Permit (Taxi) for Plimoth Transportation.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.

Vehicle for Hire (New)

· Jason Sheets d/b/a Ace Taxi (20 Davis Street) applied for the following:
· One Vehicle for Hire Business Permit – Taxi
· One Vehicle for Hire Operators License - Jason Sheets, 20 Davis Street, Plymouth (subject to CORI background check; driving record shows no basis for denial)
· One Vehicle Permit – 1997 Ford Crown Victoria (vehicle has been inspected by the Inspectional Services Department)
On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board approved a Vehicle for Hire Business Permit-Taxi, Vehicle for Hire Operators License, and Vehicle Permit (as outlined above) for Jason Sheets.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.

Vehicle for Hire Operator (New)

· For Plimoth Transportation, Inc. d/b/a Mayflower Taxi (166 Gunners Exchange Rd.):
· Stephen Doherty, 190 Rocky Hill Road, Plymouth (subject to CORI background check and review of driving record)
On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board approved a Vehicle for Hire Operator License for Stephen Doherty to operate for Plimoth Transportation.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.
 Pole Petition

· NSTAR Petition 1736260 – One petition covering acquisition of (3) private Town owned poles on Armstrong Road in Plymouth.  The Plymouth Water Department has agreed to convey ownership of these private poles to NSTAR Electric.  Once acquired, NSTAR Electric will own and maintain said poles.
On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board approved NSTAR Pole Petition 1736260.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.
Administrative Notes

Meeting Minutes – On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board voted to approve the minutes of the September 15, 2009 Selectmen’s meeting.   Voted 5-0-0, approved.
PGDC Gift / Thanksgiving Parade – The Board accepted, with gratitude, a gift of $5,000.00 from the Plymouth Growth & Development Corporation, to be used for municipal costs associated with the America’s Hometown Thanksgiving Parade Event.

Chapter 61A / Right of First Refusal – The Board voted to notify Pinehills Golf Club LLC that the Town of Plymouth waives the 120-day timeline and will not exercise its right to purchase the property shown as portions of Lot G-1B on Plat 78C (Relocated 25’ No Build Perimeter Buffer Easement, 49,293 S.F.) and portions of Lot G-2D (now lots 11-174, 11-175, 11-176 and 11,180 on Plat 78C), as noted in the submitted plans, under the provisions of M.G.L. Chapter 61B, Section 9.

Entergy Gift / Fire Department – The Board accepted, with gratitude, a $5,000.00 contribution from Entergy for the Plymouth Fire Department’s Dive Team. 

Old Business / Letters / New Business

Old Business

Goddard Court – Vice Chairman Malaguti questioned why the DPW had not yet patched the asphalt on Goddard Court, where the Town recently installed a new water line.  

Nicks Rock Road – Vice Chairman Malaguti reported that a manhole cover on Nicks Rock Road is protruding above the pavement line.  He asked if the DPW could raise the asphalt to be level with the manhole cover.

Cochituate Road – Vice Chairman Malaguti noted that a Town drainage pipe on Cochituate Road is lacking protective bars which prevent entry.  He recommended that the DPW install this important safety feature.

Burial Hill – Chairman Quintal requested an update on Burial Hill from the Acting DPW Director.   The VSB, he noted, recently voted to allocate $61,000 towards Burial Hill, and he wanted to know how those funds might be used.

Mr. Gould responded that there are conceptual plans for improvements at Burial Hill, towards which the funding could be allocated.   The State, he reported, has approved the DPW’s bond bill application for $4.5 million towards renovation projects at Town Square, Burial Hill, and the 1749 Court House Museum, but the funds have not yet been released.  Headstone preservation is a priority and would be worthy use of the $61,000 VSB allocation, Mr. Gould said, but this is a considerable expense.  The DPW, he noted, can submit an application, on the Board’s behalf, for Community Preservation Funds for projects at Burial Hill, if directed to do so.

Seeing no further comments from the Board, Chairman Quintal allowed additional comment from the public.
Ken Buechs noted that double utility poles continue to remain in the downtown area and on State Road and Brook Road (in Manomet), despite the Board’s directive to NSTAR, Comcast, and Verizon to remediate these issues.

Ron Reilly of West Plymouth expressed frustration that Michael Vogel (owner of 158 Water Street, LLC) has not fulfilled his promise/agreement to construct a connector road across another parcel he owns between the old Route 44 and Route 80.   He cautioned the Board to refrain from making any decision on Mr. Vogel’s proposal for 158 Water Street until the connector road issue has been clarified.

Finalization of Town Manager Contract
Roberta Kety, Human Resources Director, presented a final draft of the contract for the newly-appointed Town Manager, Mark S. Stankiewicz.   Ms. Kety highlighted some of the basic provisions of the three-year contract, which will become effective on December 28, 2009:

· Starting salary of $140,000 for the first year
· Auto allowance

· Limit of payout for sick time

· Elimination of severance pay for voluntary resignation

· Benefits limited to that of all non-union personnel, as outlined in Personnel Bylaw 
Chairman Quintal thanked Ms. Kety for her assistance throughout the Town Manager search process, and he commended Ms. Arrighi for her work during the past year as the Town’s Acting Manager.

On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Hallisey, the Board voted to finalize and execute a contract with the newly appointed Town Manager, Mark S. Stankiewicz, as presented.  Voted 4-0-1, approved, with an abstention from Selectman Machado.

Adjournment of Meeting

On a motion by Selectman Machado, seconded by Vice Chairman Malaguti, the Board voted to adjourn its meeting at approximately 9:15 p.m.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.
Tiffany Park, Clerk to the Board of Selectmen
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